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NORTH PARK HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
AUGUST 2016 MEETING NOTES 

 
DATE:  AUGUST 18, 2016   TIME: 6:30 PM 
 
The first part of this meeting was a Business Meeting of the North Park Historical Society 
(NPHS) Board of Directors, and the second part was the activities discussion for the 
organization. These notes include updates as of September 12, 2016. 
 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY September 15, 2016 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard.  
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS  
The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were present:  

Steve Hon  Katherine Hon 
Claudia Watts  Paul Spears 
Sharon Turner  Randy Sappenfield 
Jody Surowiec  Michael Thornhill  
Hilda Yoder  George Franck 
Bob Bauer 

The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were absent: 
Judy Ciampoli   

Welcome! 
 
2. AGENDA REVIEW AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Katherine announced that North Park Main Street is arranging a walking tour of the commercial 
area for Archtoberfest. The date is October 1 and George will be a leader. Jody can help. 
George will need the amplifier and guide booklets. Jody will need the notebook with photos. We 
should have one other helper. If you can help, notify Katherine at info@northparkhistory.org or 
619-294-8990. 
 
Baron's is the new market replacing the Fresh and Easy at University Avenue and 32nd Street. 
They are looking for a mural artist. They are excited to come to North Park and may coordinate 
with NPHS on decorating with historical photos or other projects once they are settled.  
 
NPHS will conduct a private walking tour of the Dryden District for a group who contacted 
Katherine. The date is October 16 at 10:00 am. There will be about 8 in the group. Michael will 
check his schedule, but Katherine can conduct the tour if he is not available. If you can be a 
helper to show the notebook of photos and keep people on the sidewalk, notify Katherine at 
info@northparkhistory.org or 619-294-8990. 
 
The City Historical Resources Board staff have accepted the nomination of John Pearson as a 
Master Builder as part of the nomination for individual historic designation of a Spanish Colonial 
Revival home he built on Texas Street near Myrtle in 1925. Katherine as Secretary of NPHS 
prepared the appendix with the nomination of John Pearson for the consultant who submitted 
the homeowner's package. The nomination document for John Pearson was approved by the 
NPHS Board on January 5, 2016. The house and Master Builder nomination will be considered 
by the Historical Resources Board at their meeting on September 20 at 1:00 pm. Steve and 
Katherine are attending to speak for NPHS.   
 
3. MINUTES ACCEPTANCE 
The minutes from the July 21, 2016 NPHS meeting have been posted on the website.  
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BUSINESS PORTION OF MEETING 
 
4. TREASURER’S REPORT 
The financials were sent to the Board in advance of the meeting. In the period from July 17 to 
August 8, 2016, one NPHS member renewed and one new member joined. We received $100 
in a donation/bonus from our insurance company. Paras Newsstand bought four original North 
Park history books (two perfect bound, two coil bound) at the wholesale price. NPHS also 
received income from five car show entries and two car show sponsorships (thank you, Tera 
Vessels Vintage Homes Real Estate and North Park Main Street!). The total income in this time 
period was approximately $443. Expenses recorded in this time period included $393 for 
portapotties at the car show, $11 for stamps and special postage for the letter of comment on 
the North Park Community Plan Update EIR to the city, and $168 for website security upgrade 
for 3 years on Go Daddy, which was approved by email vote by 11 Board members on June 2, 
2016. Total expenses in this period were approximately $572. 
 
Steve reported the good news that NPHS received the check for our full requested amount of 
$2,350 from the County Community Enhancement Grant Program. The grant is for $500 to help 
us put on the Car Show, $1,100 for continued art consultation from Gail Goldman, and $750 to 
help fund three preliminary concept proposals for Water Tower art.  
 
ACTIVITIES PORTION OF MEETING 
 
5. WATER TOWER PUBLIC ART PROJECT UPDATE 
In finalizing the draft artist request for proposal, Gail notified us she thought we should prioritize 
the potential "canvas" as the vertical square reservoir walls, versus the fencing above the walls, 
or the fencing with the access gate, or the walls of the two-story stucco building on the city's 
property. Paul noted concerns about what could be mounted on the reservoir walls, and if an 
artist would be limited to paint, which he does not think is a good prospect on concrete. Would 
an installation that hangs on a bracket from the top be feasible? Is the area in the corner of the 
site a possibility? Is the fence on top of the reservoir scheduled for replacement? Katherine will 
continue to try to get clarification from the City engineers about these questions. 
 
6. CAR SHOW - SEPTEMBER 10, 2016 
Car Show planning is well underway. Steve reported that we have six $100 sponsors and 25 
cars. Vince has created another stellar poster, which A7D printed as an in-kind sponsor. 
Michael, Randy, Sue, Jody, Steve and Katherine distributed them. Steve reported that Balboa 
Tennis Club will have Ohana Cafe onsite at the tennis courts to provide great food on the day of 
the Car Show. Steve and Paul will put up the no parking signs in the parking lot on September 
6. Bob and Steve will mark the asphalt on the parking lot with the space boundaries and 
numbers on September 9.  
 
Michael will be onsite early with Steve and Katherine at 6:00 am. Sharon will come at 7:00 am 
to help set up the canopies. Paul, Sharon, and Turner (thank you, Claudia, for volunteering your 
husband!) will be onsite by 8:00 am help guide cars to their assigned spots. Michael and 
Katherine will check the cars in. Steve will make sure the portapotties get unloaded in the right 
place when the Diamond truck arrives. George will take the first shift under the canopy, and 
Jody will be there later in the morning to conduct the very important job of counting votes for 
People's Choices.  
 
Update: The weather was perfect, we had hundreds of attendees, and car exhibitors enjoyed 
the day. This year, some of our regular exhibitors could not come, but we got 45 paid car 
exhibitors and ended up with 41 cars making it to the show. Three drive-ups that arrived without 
pre-registration helped make up for the no-shows. There were 190 votes cast for "favorite car." 
See the next page for photos from Steve and Katherine of the winners and some of the fabulous 
cars that showed. 
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THE TROPHY WINNERS 

 
1st Place: Bill Mayer's  
1960 Austin Healey Sprite 

 
2nd Place: Ron Wakefield's  
1951 Hudson Hornet 

 
3rd Place: Teresa Klohe's  
1969 Dodge Dart Swinger 

 
OTHER HIGH VOTE-GETTING FAVORITES  

 
Tim Taylor's  
1961 Chevrolet Impala 

 
Rick Rosiejka's 
1929 Franklin Landau 

 
Larry Eddy's 
1960 Plymouth Fury 

 
BUSINESS FAVORITES 

 
North Park Main Street picked 
Teresa Klohe's  
1969 Dodge Dart Swinger 

 
A&B Sporting Goods picked 
Daniel MacLeod's  
1960 Ford Edsel Comet 

 
Geographie picked 
David Fenner's  
1941 Dodge Pick-up Truck 

 
SECRETARY'S FAVORITES FOR BEING FIRST TO REGISTER 

 
Douglas Dill's 
1973 Porsche 911 E 

 
Bill Mayer's 
1960 Austin Healey Sprite 

 
Larry Okey's red Buick, which was a substitute for 
his Pontiac which looks like Lew Prince's blue 
Pontiac next door, which got the placard. Oops.  
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7. GEORGIA STREET BRIDGE RECONSTRUCTION 
The City has begun the long awaited project to reconstruct/restore the historic Georgia Street 
Bridge. Keep in mind that traffic will be disrupted along this part of University Avenue for about a 
year. Katherine's article appeared in the mid-August issue of Uptown News.  
 

 
 
8. PLANNING ISSUES - NORTH PARK COMMUNITY PLAN UPDATE  
This process continues to be one of the most frustrating and distressing community issues we 
have been involved with. NPHS is most concerned about the potential impacts to neighborhood 
character, historic resources, and low-income residents in the "Pedestrian-Oriented Infill 
Development Enhancement Program" area in the North Park Community Plan Update 
(NPCPU). This density bonus program is not related to providing higher density along transit 
corridors. This program targets existing two-story apartment buildings in a broad residential area 
between Lincoln and Howard avenues from Florida to Boundary streets for demolition and 
replacement with much higher density development that could be up to 73 dwelling units per 
acre (du/ac) versus 44 du/ac new base zoning.  
 
The implementing language in the NPCPU states, "The Pedestrian-Oriented Infill Development 
Enhancement Program is available to applicants with existing development projects of 6 
dwelling units or more in Multi-Family Residential areas designated as Medium High up to 44 
dwelling units per acre within the area located between Lincoln Avenue and Howard Avenue." 
NPHS contends the program potentially affects historic homes and bungalow courts in addition 
to apartment complexes, because while all of the much-maligned apartment buildings 
constructed by Ray Huffman in the area have at least 7 units, bungalow courts typically have 6 
units, and pairs of homes each with 2 units behind have a total of 6 units. George Franck, NPHS 
Vice-President, wrote a guest editorial that was reviewed and approved by the Board at the 
meeting. The editorial appeared in the August 26 issue of Uptown News (see the last page of 
these minutes). Steve submitted a shorter letter to the Editor for the Union Tribune, but they did 
not print it. 
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Update: Seven NPHS Board members and seven other NPHS members attended the 
September 6 meeting of the North Park Planning Committee (NPPC) where the NPPC voted on 
the Plan. NPHS members who commented included Steve, Katherine, and Cia.  
 
Steve told the NPPC, " I am President of the North Park Historical Society and our Board has 
sent letters to the City and the Planning Committee regarding our opposition to the Pedestrian-
Oriented Infill Development Enhancement Program Area. We feel that this policy is detrimental 
to the character of the neighborhood and just bad public policy. In my professional career I 
spent over 38 years in the health and human services field mostly for the County of San Diego 
but also as a consultant to the Sheriff’s Department Medical Care Division. I have experience in 
substance abuse services, mental health, and public health, and in all three of those areas I had 
involvement in homeless issues. I feel strongly that the City of San Diego’s Planning 
Department failed to address how the redevelopment of Downtown, the Gaslamp Quarter and 
East Village would impact housing stock for low-income persons and how it would add to the 
problem of homelessness. I see the potential for similar impacts if the Pedestrian-Oriented Infill 
Development Enhancement Program Area goes forward. Thank you." 
 
Katherine told the NPPC, " My day job for the past 25 years has been writing and reviewing 
environmental documents, and our 25-page letter of comment on the North Park Community 
Plan Update Program EIR was my attempt as a practitioner to help the City bring the EIR into 
compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act, C--E--Q--A, or seequa. I want to 
emphasize tonight that CEQA is the law, and an EIR is a legal document. One very important 
objective of CEQA is to disclose the consequences of projects proposed by government 
agencies so that decision-makers are able to make an informed decision. That is why it is so 
bad for an EIR to be missing analysis of impacts that would be significantly adverse. In fact, if 
new significant impacts are identified after a document is released for public review, CEQA 
requires an agency to add the appropriate analysis and re-circulate the whole document or at 
least the parts affected so everyone can review it again. So where are we in this legal process 
for the North Park Community Plan Update? We on the North Park Historical Society Board say 
the City's EIR failed to analyze and disclose many significant negative impacts, especially 
related to the Pedestrian-Oriented Infill Development Enhancement Program. We say that the 
law requires the City to analyze and disclose the negative impacts to population and housing, 
neighborhood character, greenhouse gas emissions, historical resources, and public services, 
facilities, and utilities. We say the City needs to then re-circulate the EIR for another public 
review period. We say that without this analysis, decision-makers, including you on the North 
Park Planning Committee, cannot make an informed decision about the North Park Community 
Plan Update." 
 
Cia told the NPPC, "As a forty year resident of North Park, I was saddened that you would 
consider a plan that offers no meaningful protection to the historical character of North Park. 
Several months ago, several of you committee members complained that the City Planners had 
ripped the rug out from under you as far as protections for the historic fabric of North Park are 
concerned. Then one business day before this meeting where you are being pressured to take a 
final vote, the City Planning Department circulated further revisions. This revision was sent out 
last Friday afternoon, the day before a three day weekend. This action was deliberate and 
unconscionable, and I hope the committee members are as outraged as I am. I would say to 
you, don’t just roll over and let the City do a last minute cram-down, because they are in a big 
hurry to push this through. This plan is going to shape North Park for the next twenty years. I 
would challenge you to have the courage that the Uptown Planning Group had, and just say, 
No." 
 
Alas, the NPPC did not listen, and they approved the Plan 11 to 3. The next steps are votes at 
meetings of the Historical Resources Board (September 14) and the Planning Commission 
(September 22). City Council committee and full council votes will follow soon afterwards in 
October. We will update interested NPHS members on our continuing efforts at the next NPHS 
meeting.  
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NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY September 15, 2016 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard, corner of Park and Lincoln Avenue.  
 
Prepared by 

 
 
 

Katherine Hon 
Secretary, North Park Historical Society 
 

 


